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District of Columbia Government

Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Box 75115

Washington, DC 20013


ANC 6A SCHOOLS & LIBRARIES COMMITTEE REPORT

Miner Elementary School

January 25, 2006
1/26/06

Dear Neighbors,
 

We had a good turnout at last night's ANC 6A Schools & LIbraries Committee meeting (more than 30 people signed in). Thanks, everyone who came and contributed.
 

As this project moves forward and plans are further refined, I expect there will be additional ANC-sponsored meetings, either of the Schools & Libraries Committee, the Economic Development & Zoning Committee, or jointly.
 

The National Capital Revitalization Corporation (Sanjay Grover and Don Pross) presented its initial conceptual plan for the development of the 10,800 square-foot site: library (4,000 sq ft); community space (360 square feet); retail (1,000 square feet); residential (24 rental units, of which at least 20% or hopefully at least 50% would be affordable); parking spaces (17). The library would be on the ground floor, possibly along the 13th street side of the property, with residential above; retail and parking would be on the side.
 

NCRC's representatives made clear they are in the very early stages of planning for the site and were at the meeting to hear comments on their initial conceptual plan. (Mr. Grover told me before the meeting he expected NCRC's plans to change during the meeting.)
 

The three daughters of R.L. Christian (Faye, Kaye and Roslyn) and close neighbors of the library, including Laverne Law, president of the Friends of RL Christian Library, spoke against NCRC's proposal to have residential units above the library. Among the concerns: that the library could more easily lose financial support and get shut down in the future, if not a free-standing project, and possible flooding of the library by the residential units.
 

There was discussion about the size of the proposed library. The current library is about 1,500 square feet. NCRC's proposal calls for a 4,000 square-foot library. Initially, NCRC had hoped for a 5,000 square-foot library, but that would have required purchasing the adjacent dry cleaners site, but NCRC is not currently expecting that sale to occur. Patrice Pasqual, head of targeted and outreach services for DC Public Libraries, said the smallest branch library in the city is 7,000 square feet; 4,000 square feet would be "a little tight." Ms. Pasqual said DCPL, District-wide, is shooting for one-story libraries; for one thing, they're cheaper to staff and maintain.
 

NCRC said this project is contingent on funding for the library component, from the city. Ms. Pasqual said there is no money budgeted by DC Public Libraries for this project. As the project moves forward, she said, the next step would be to figure out what the programming needs are for the site (how many books, how many computers, etc.) and determine the minimum space required.

 

Commissioner Cody Rice suggested a more prominent site location for the library: pulling it up so it fronts H Street.
 

A few people spoke in support of the need for affordable housing in the neighborhood. NCRC said the housing would help pay for construction at the site; market rate housing would subsidize the affordable housing component. Mr. Grover said affordable would hopefully mean affordable to families earning up to 60% of the Area Median Income.
 

Some community members raised concerns about how the community could be assured that the library's existence would not be threatened sometime in the future, if NCRC, which will remain the owner of the site, decides to do something different with the site. Ms. Pasqual and Mr. Pross said the intention is to have NCRC and DC Public Libraries sign a Memorandum of Understanding that the library will remain a library forever.
 

The NCRC's environmental consultant (Don Koch of CC Johnson & Malhotra) reported that a phase II environmental study, completed a few days ago, found that there is groundwater and soil contamination at the site: perchloroethylene (peak levels of 350 parts per billion) and trichloroethylene in the groundwater, and petroleum hyrdrocarbon compounds in the soil. NCRC assured the community that there was no threat to human or environmental health, as, for example, the groundwater in the area isn't being used for drinking. 
 

The committee made the following recommendations: 1) the library should be as large as possible: at least 4,000 square feet and if possible at least 7,000 square feet; 2) the ANC and the community at large should do everything possible to urge the District to allocate the funds necessary to support this project; 3) of the proposed components, the library component is the most important to the community, for that site; therefore, housing should be incorporated into the project only to the extent financially necessary for the project, or to the extent more library space (instead of housing) is impossible; any housing should be affordable housing to the greatest extent possible; 4) legally binding agreements should be made between NCRC and the District that the library will remain a library forever; 5) NCRC should develop a plan that considers ongoing uses of all components of the site, including the housing component (will they remain as rental units or be sold, for example; and how will rents funds be used, once loans have been repaid); 6) the library should be a freestanding library; there is also a real need for affordable housing in the neighborhood.
 

Committee members present: Marc Borbely, Andre Taylor, Rich Carlson, Audra LeBlanc.
Committee members absent: Mfon Ibangha, Brenda Artis.
 

- Marc
  

-------------------------------------------
Marc Borbely
Co-Chair, ANC 6A Schools & Libraries Committee
536 13th St. NE
Washington, DC 20002
Home: 202-544-2447
E-mail: borbely@anc6a06.us
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